### BOARD OF AUDIOLOGY SPEECH-LANGUAGE PATHOLOGY AD HOC COMMITTEE FOR ASSISTANT SPEECH-LANGUAGE PATHOLOGISTS August 17, 2016 12:30 p.m.

Call to Order - Laura Verdun., CCC-SLP

**Public Hearing** – Receive comments on the "need for and impact of licensure or certification of assistant speech-language pathologists."

Ordering of Agenda - Ms. Verdun

Approval of Minutes – Ms. Verdun June 15, 2016

### **Discussion Items**

- Review draft report Elaine Yeatts
- Development of questions for workforce survey related to use of assistant speechlanguage pathologists in the workplace — **Elizabeth Carter**
- Consideration of adoption of report and recommendations for the Board Ms. Yeatts

New Business - Ms. Verdun

Adjournment - Ms. Verdun

### BOARD OF AUDIOLOGY AND SPEECH-LANGUAGE PATHOLOGY SPEECH-LANGUAGE PATHOLOGY ASSISTANT (SLPA) AD HOC COMMITTEE **MEETING MINUTES**

**JUNE 15, 2016** 

TIME AND PLACE:

The Speech-Language Pathology Ad Hoc Committee (Committee) meeting

was called to order at 9:02 a.m. on Wednesday, June 15, 2016, at the

Department of Health Professions (DHP), Perimeter Center, 9960 Mayland

Drive, 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor, Hearing Room 3, Henrico, Virginia.

PRESIDING OFFICER:

Laura Verdun, MA, CCC-SLP, Board Member

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Angela Moss, MA, CCC-SLP, Board Member

Marie Ireland, SLP, Department of Education (DOE)

Karen Lindberg, SLP, DOE

Scott Rankins, SLP, Speech-Language-Hearing Association of Virginia

(SHAV)

Darlene Robke, SLP, SHAV

MEMBERS NOT PRESENT:

All members were present.

**QUORUM:** 

With six members of the Committee present, a quorum was established.

STAFF PRESENT:

Elaine Yeatts, Senior Policy Analyst Leslie L. Knachel, Executive Director Carol Stamey, Operations Manager

Joy Malonza, DHP Intern

OTHERS PRESENT:

LaVae Hoffman, SLP, University of Virginia

ORDERING OF AGENDA:

No changes were made to the agenda.

**PUBLIC COMMENT:** 

David Bailey, SHAV, presented comment indicating that the Code of Virginia, § 54.1-2510, directs the Board Health Professions to consider public interest in its evaluation process to determine if a health care profession should be regulated.

**APPROVAL OF MINUTES:** 

Ms. Ireland moved to approve the May 2, 2016, meeting minutes as presented. The motion was seconded and carried.

**DISCUSSION ITEMS:** 

Report on status of current SLPA regulatory action

Ms. Yeatts reported that the final proposed regulations had been approved by the Governor and are awaiting final publication. The anticipated effective date is July 27, 2016.

Review of additional state laws and regulations

The Committee reviewed, discussed and commented on additional laws and regulations governing SLPAs in Minnesota, Utah and Oregon and the preliminary Sunrise Review Assessment in Vermont.

Report on American Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA) credential development

Ms. Knachel and Ms. Ireland reported that ASHA's report on SLPA credentialing may be out by the end of the year; however, it may take multiple years to develop a credential if that is the chosen direction of ASHA.

### Review of committee member survey responses

The Committee reviewed and discussed the members' survey responses.

Review of information on discipline of registered professionals

Ms. Yeatts referred the Committee to the agenda packet that contained disciplinary statistics for professional certified/registered by a board within the agency. She stated that the Board's statute and/or regulations would require amending to include authority to sanction a certified or registered professional.

### Review of work plan and next steps

Ms. Yeatts provided input on the options for the next steps to be taken by the Committee. The options presented included the following:

- Continue the study by gathering additional information to prepare a more thorough report for the Board to present to the General Assembly.
- Consider recommending registration to include 1) tasks for which registration is required; 2) statutory authorization to adopt regulations setting out causes for disciplinary action; and 3) a continuing education requirement.

The Committee discussed the options presented and directed Ms. Yeatts to proceed with preparing a report that requests and extension of the study until 2017 to gather additional information.

The Committee requested that Ms. Knachel research whether sanctions against registered professionals required reporting to the Healthcare Integrity and Protection Data Bank (HIPDB).

The Committee requested that Mr. Rankins research whether SLPAs could bill Medicaid if registered.

The Committee discussed the need to include Dr. Carter on the agenda for the next meeting to aid in the development of questions for the workforce survey related to the use of SLPAs in the workplace.

It was noted that the next committee meeting date is scheduled for August 17, 2016. The start time for the meeting will change from 9:00 a.m. to noon.

The meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m.

## ADJOURNMENT:

**NEW BUSINESS:** 

Laura P. Verdun, MA, CCC-SLP Chair

Date

Leslie L. Knachel, M.P.H Executive Director

Date

## Report of the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology

## Need for and Impact of Licensure or Certification of Assistant Speech-Language Pathologists

### Introduction

The 2016 Session of the General Assembly passed HB252, patroned by Delegate Kory, which modified the *Code of Virginia* relating to practice of assistant speech-language pathologists by specifying that they may perform limited duties that are otherwise restricted to the practice of a speech-language pathologist under the supervision and direction of a licensed speech-language pathologist. The second enactment clause on HB252 directed:

"That the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology shall review the need for and impact of licensure or certification of assistant speech-language pathologists and report its findings to the Chairmen of the House Committee on Health, Welfare and Institutions and the Senate Committee on Education and Health by November 1, 2016."

In accordance, the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology ("Board") directed the Chair to appoint an Ad Hoc Committee ("Committee") to conduct the review and report its findings for a report to the General Assembly. The Committee was comprised of two speech-language pathologists ("SLPs") who are members of the Board, two SLPs representing the Speech-Hearing Association of Virginia, the SLP specialist for the Virginia Department of Education, and the lead SLP for a public school division. The Committee met on three occasions – May 2, 2016, June 15, 2016 and August 17, 2016. At each of the meetings, the public was invited to offer comment on the subject of the review.

## Current Rules for Assistant Speech-Language Pathologists in Virginia

Chapter 661 of the 2014 Acts of the Assembly added § 54.1-2605 to the Code of Virginia, specifying that: "A person who has met the qualifications prescribed by the Board may practice as an assistant speech-language pathologist and may perform duties not otherwise restricted to the practice of a speech-language pathologist under the supervision of a licensed speech-language pathologist." To implement the provisions of the Act, the Board began the process to promulgate regulations to prescribe the qualifications for and practice of assistant speech-language pathologists. The Notice of Intended Regulatory Action was submitted for Executive Branch review in September of 2014, and the final regulations became effective on July 27, 2016.

To qualify as an assistant, a person must have a bachelor's or associate's degree and documented training by a licensed speech-language pathologist in topics related to the client population to be served; or employment as a speech-language pathologist assistant in a U. S. jurisdiction within the last five years preceding July 27, 2016. A speech-language pathologist supervising an assistant is responsible for determining that the knowledge, skills and clinical experience of the

assistant are sufficient to ensure competency to perform any tasks to which the assistant is assigned. The speech-language pathologist is required to document competency after training and direct observation of the assistant's performance of such tasks, and a record of skills and competencies must be maintained.

The scope of practice for an assistant in Virginia, as set out in regulations, is consistent with the Responsibilities Within the Scope for Speech-Language Pathology Assistants published by the American Speech-Language Hearing Association (ASHA). The duties prescribed by regulation include both the delivery of client services and administrative support for the SLP. The duties must be those planned, designed, and supervised by a licensed speech-language pathologist to include the following:

- 1. Assist with speech, language and hearing screenings without clinical interpretation of results.
- 2. Assist during assessment of a client exclusive of administration or interpretation.
- 3. Perform activities for each session that are routine and do not require professional judgment, in accordance with a plan developed and directed by the speech-language pathologist who retains the professional responsibility for the client.
- 4. Document a client's performance and report information to the supervising speech-language pathologist.
- 5. Assist with programming augmentative and alternative communication devices and assist the client in repetitive use of such devices.
- 6. Sign or initial informal treatment notes and, upon request, co-sign formal documents with the supervising speech-language pathologist.
- 7. Engage in the following activities:
  - a. Preparing materials,
  - b. Scheduling of appointments and activities;
  - c. Preparing charts, records, graphs and other clerical duties;
  - d. Performing checks and maintenance of equipment; and
  - e. Assisting a client with transitioning to and from therapy sessions.
- 8. Perform duties not otherwise restricted to the practice of speech-language pathology.

Likewise, the limitations on an assistant's scope of practice in Virginia are consistent with the Responsibilities Outside the Scope for Speech-Language Pathology Assistants published by ASHA. A speech-language pathologist assistant is not allowed to do the following:

- 1. Represent himself as a speech-language pathologist.
- 2. Perform standardized or non-standardized diagnostic tests or any formal or informal evaluations.
- 3. Perform procedures that require a professional level of clinical acumen and technical skill.
- 4. Tabulate or interpret results and observations of feeding and swallowing evaluations or screenings performed by a speech-language pathologist.
- 5. Participate in formal conferences or meetings without the presence of the supervising speech-language pathologist.
- 6. Provide interpretative information to the client, the family of the client or others regarding the client's status or service.
- 7. Write, develop, or modify a client's treatment plan.

- 8. Assist in or provide services as specified in subsection C unless directed by the supervising speech-language pathologist.
- 9. Sign any formal documents in lieu of the supervising speech-language pathologist.
- 10. Select a client for service or discharge a client from service.
- 11. Make a decision on the need for additional services or make referrals for service.
- 12. Disclose clinical or confidential information either orally or in writing to anyone other than the supervising speech-language pathologist, unless mandated by law or authorized by the supervising speech-language pathologist.
- 13. Develop or determine the swallowing or feeding strategies or precautions for a client or provide feeding or swallowing treatment.

Supervision of an assistant is the responsibility of a speech-language pathologist who retains full legal and ethical responsibility for the client. Therefore, a speech-language pathologist cannot be assigned to supervise an assistant without the speech-language pathologist's knowledge and consent by the assistant and the licensee documented prior to assumption of supervisory responsibilities.

A speech-language pathologist is allowed to supervise the equivalent of two full-time assistants, which is the standard recommended by ASHA. The frequency in which the speech-language pathologist personally delivers treatment or services to a client who is receiving some services from an assistant is up to the professional judgment of the speech-language pathologist and has to be determined by the treatment needs of the client, the type of services being provided, and the setting in which the client is being served. The speech-language pathologist must provide the level of supervision to the assistant necessary to ensure quality of care. It must include on-site supervision of at least two client sessions for each assistant being supervised every 30 days to directly observe and evaluate the performance of the assistant, as documented in the client record.

## Criteria for Regulation and Previous Study by the Board of Health Professions

Directed by §54.1-2409.2 of the *Code of Virginia*, the Board of Health Professions has adopted *Policies and Procedures for the Evaluation of the Need to Regulate Health Occupations and Professions* to inform interested parties concerning that board's authority to investigate the need for state regulation of health care providers and its approach in conducting such investigations. While this review was conducted by the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology rather than by the Board of Health Professions, the Committee reviewed the Criteria for evaluating the need for regulation of a health care profession.

Criterion One: Risk for Harm to the Consumer. The unregulated practice of the health occupation will harm or endanger the public health, safety or welfare. The harm is recognizable and not remote or dependent on tenuous argument. The harm results from: (a) practices inherent in the occupation, (b) characteristics of the clients served, (c) the setting or supervisory arrangements for the delivery of health services, or (d) from any combination of these factors.

Criterion Two: Specialized Skills and Training. The practice of the health occupation requires specialized education and training, and the public needs to have benefits by assurance of initial and continuing

occupational competence. Included would be the educational requirements for entry and whether those programs are accredited. Also included is whether there are national, regional, and/or state examinations available to assess entry-level competency.

*Criterion Three:* The functions and responsibilities of the practitioner require independent judgment and the members of the occupational group practice autonomously.

Criterion Four: The scope of practice is distinguishable from other licensed, certified and registered occupations, in spite of possible overlapping of professional duties, methods of examination, instrumentation, or therapeutic modalities.

**Criterion Five:** The economic costs to the public of regulating the occupational group are justified. These costs result from restriction of the supply of practitioner, and the cost of operation of regulatory boards and agencies.

**Criterion Six:** There are no alternatives to State regulation of the occupation which adequately protect the public.

In 2000, the Board of Health Professions ("BHP") was directed by the General Assembly to study the Need to Regulate Speech-Language Pathology Assistants. In its study, BHP conducted a policy literature review that described what speech-language pathologists and their assistants are known to do, the established guidelines for supervision, information about the types and prevalence of communication disorders, and information about the education programs for assistive personnel in the United States.

Current relevant federal and state laws and regulations were examined, and disciplinary information was obtained from states regulating speech-language pathology assistive personnel. Relevant, available malpractice insurance coverage information was obtained as was court case history for malpractice of speech-language pathology assistants.

### Findings of the 2000 BHP study were:

- Based upon information obtained, the occupation, referred to as "speech-language pathology assistant," itself, appears to lack standard definition. Although assistants are regulated in a number of other states under the direction of speech-language pathologists, there are no national private credentialing standards (as is routinely the case for groups seeking regulation) to define entry level competencies and no professionally validated job analyses to help define exactly what they do.
- There is insufficient information concerning the number of practitioners and their actual duties in Virginia practice settings (including the schools). Currently, there are no SLPA education programs in Virginia, and although such programs exist in some other states, there are no accreditation standards. The American Speech-Hearing-Language Association is considering development of such standards; however, the Board was informed by the Speech-Hearing-Language Association of Virginia that they are at least two years in the offing.
- Disciplinary information from other states licensing speech-language pathology assistants indicates that problems have been minimal to nonexistent. There are no known

- malpractice cases or liability insurance claims made as a result of the work of speech-language pathology assistants in Virginia or the nation.
- In their deliberations, the Board members held that they did not have adequate, objective insight into who (and how many) are doing what to whom and at what level of competency in Virginia. Further, they had no knowledge of any specific harm occurring in Virginia. With no empirical basis to render a rational decision, they chose to take no position on the issue of the need to regulate speech-language pathology assistants.

### Information from the American Speech-Language Hearing Association (ASHA)

To inform its review, the Committee studied documents obtained from ASHA including the *Speech-Language Pathology Assistant Scope of Practice*. As noted above, the Committee found that current regulations for assistants in Virginia were consistent with the responsibilities within the scope of practice and those that are considered to be outside the scope of practice for assistants. Additionally, the supervisory role, the guidelines for a ratio of SLP/assistant, and the minimum requirements for the frequency and amount of supervision were consistent with the ASHA document.

The ASHA recommendation for qualifications on an assistant exceed the requirement in Virginia in that it would require an "approved course of academic study, field work under the supervision of an ASHA-certified and/or licensed SLP, and on-the-job training specific to SLPA responsibilities and workplace behaviors." ASHA specifies that the academic course of study must include an associate's degree in an SLPA program or a bachelor's degree in a speech-language pathology or communication disorders program and successful completion of at least 100 hours of supervised field work and demonstration of competency in the skills required of an assistant. The Committee obtained from ASHA a listing of training programs in the U.S., but qualified the listing as "not been reviewed or evaluated in any way" by ASHA. There were no training programs listed in Virginia nor were any listed for neighboring states with the exception of North Carolina that has two associate's degree programs developed specific to their regulations.

The Committee also reviewed a state-by-state chart of "Support Personnel" both in school settings and in non-school work settings. There appeared to be a wide range of job titles, educational and training requirements, regulatory schemes, supervisory ratios, and continuing education. There were eight (8) states listed as licensing speech-language pathology assistants.

## Information from Other States on the Regulation of Assistants

To further inform its review, the Committee looked at laws and regulations from North Carolina, Tennessee, Maryland, Kentucky, Minnesota, Utah, and Oregon, as well as a sunrise review currently being conducted in Vermont. In North Carolina and Tennessee, an assistant is registered to work under the supervision of a licensed SLP; in Maryland, an assistant may be licensed but has a limited scope of practice under supervision. In Kentucky, an assistant may be licensed but only for employment in the school systems. Minnesota and Utah regulate the qualifications and scope of practice for assistants similar to requirements in Virginia. Oregon

certifies assistants with a similar scope of practice and supervisory expectations. Vermont has not yet concluded its review.

Regardless of the level of regulation, other states appear to have adopted similar rules for the duties that may be assigned to an assistant, the limitations on practice, and requirements for supervision.

### **Options Considered by the Committee**

Based on the information and documentation presented and discussed, the Committee considered the following options and questions:

1) Licensure of SLPA.

What is the rationale for licensure?

What educational qualifications should be required?

What practical training should be required?

What should be the requirements for supervisors and for supervision?

What should be the scope of practice?

What should we anticipate to be the impact of licensure?

2) Certification (title protection) of SLPA.

Same questions as for licensure

3) Registration of SLPA.
Same questions as for licensure

4) No additional regulation at this time.

Factors to be considered for this option would be: Board regulations only in effect since July 27, 2016; universal licensure for school SLPs only recently implemented; on-going work by ASHA on minimal competency requirements; and BHP criteria for regulation.

### Recommendations and Rationale:

Based on its review and the criteria for regulation, the Committee unanimously agreed that licensure of assistant SLPs was not appropriate. There was support for certification or registration in order to have some accountability for assistants to the Board; however it was acknowledged that regulation of assistants would not alleviate the responsibility and accountability of the SLPs who supervise their practice. Therefore, the Committee recommended the following:

- 1. That § 54.1-2605 be amended to use the title of *speech-language pathology assistants* (SLPA); to be consistent with the term used throughout ASHA documents and in all other states.
- 2. That the Board continue its review of the practice and regulation of speech-language assistants; and
- 3. That the General Assembly take no additional action at this time.

The rationale for its recommendations is as follows:

- 1. There are no SLPA (assistant) educational/training programs in Virginia. Persons with a baccalaureate degree may be employed as assistant speech-language pathologists or may pursue a master's degree to qualify for licensure. Licensure or certification of assistant would necessitate graduation from an approved or accredited educational program, but there is no program at the associate level. To limit assistant licensure or certification to graduates of approved or accredited programs would severely curtail the supply of persons currently qualified for employment as assistants and would have a devastating effect on speech-language services, especially in public schools.
- 2. There are no existing measures of competency such as a national licensing or certifying examination. Every professional regulated by DHP, whether licensed, certified, or registered, must pass a competency examination. While there is such an examination in speech-language pathology, it is designed for a master's-level graduate in preparation for licensure as an SLP. Development of a Virginia examination that is psychometrical sound and reliable at the assistant level would be an extremely costly endeavor and, since all of the health regulatory boards are self-funded, would put the cost for an assistant license out of reach.
- 3. The Board's regulations for qualifications, the scope of practice, and supervision of assistants have just become final and effective on July 27, 2016. Speech-language pathologists who supervise assistants and their employers, primarily public school divisions, have not had sufficient opportunity to implement the new rules and to understand their implications. Additionally, there has been an insufficient amount of experience with those regulations to determine whether they are adequate to protect the public. The Board believes it is premature to revise rules for assistants or to add another level of regulation at this time.
- 4. Prior to 2015, speech-language pathologists practicing in public schools could hold a license issued by the Board of Education with an endorsement in speech-language pathology. Chapter 781 of the 2014 General Assembly mandated that, effective July 1, 2015, an individual must hold a valid school speech-language pathologist license issued by the Virginia Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology in order to practice speech-language pathology in Virginia public elementary and secondary schools.

The legislation further provided that that any individual who held an active, renewable license issued by the Board of Education with a valid endorsement in speech-language pathology on June 30, 2014, shall be deemed qualified to obtain a school speech-language pathologist license from the Virginia Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology until July 1, 2016, or the date of expiration of such person's license issued by the Virginia Board of Education, whichever is later. Any impact of a requirement for a school speech-language pathology license issued by the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology is not fully known until the expiration of the "grandfathering" provision. With a universal license, SLPs in public schools are now accountable to the

Board for their practice and for students who receive services from assistants who they supervise.

- 5. Members of the Committee report that ASHA is reviewing the establishment of credentialing assistants by some means of competency evaluation, approval of educational/training programs, and/or creation of an examination for assistants. Such a credential and/or approval of programs could provide a rational basis for issuance of a license, certification, or registration by the Virginia Board.
- 6. The Board did not find that licensure or certification of assistant speech-language pathologists met any of the six criteria listed in the Board of Health Professions' Policies and Procedures for the Evaluation of the Need to Regulate Health Occupations and Professions. For this and other reasons as stated above, the Board does not recommend licensure, certification, or registration of assistant speech-language pathologists at this time.

### DRAFT

# Report of the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology Need for and Impact of Licensure or Certification of Assistant Speech Language Pathologists

### Introduction

The 2016 Session of the General Assembly passed HB252, patroned by Delegate Kory, which modified the *Code of Virginia* relating to practice of assistant speech-language pathologists by specifying that they may perform limited duties that are observables restricted to the practice of a speech-language pathologist under the supervision and direction of a licensed speech-language pathologist. The second enactment clause on HB252 stirected:

"That the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology shall review the need for and impact of licensure or certification of assistant speech-language pathologists and report its findings to the Chairmen of the House Committee on Health, Welfare and Institutions and the Senate Committee on Education and Health by November 1, 2016."

In accordance, the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology ("Board") directed the Chair to appoint an Ad Hoc Committee ("Committee") to conduct the review and report its findings for a report to the General Assembly. The Committee was comprised of two speech-language pathologists ("SLPs") who are members of the Board, two SLPs representing the Speech-Hearing Association of Virginia, the SLP specialist for the Virginia Department of Education, and the lead SLP for a public school division. The Committee met on three occasions – May 2, 2016, June 15, 2016 and August 17, 2016. At each of the meetings, the public was invited to offer comment on the subject of the review.

### Current Rules for Assistant Speech-Language Pathologists in Virginia

Chapter 661 of the 2014 Acts of the Assembly added § 54.1-2605 to the Code of Virginia, specifying that: "A person who has met the qualifications prescribed by the Board may practice as an assistant speech-language pathologist and may perform duties not otherwise restricted to the practice of a speech-language pathologist under the supervision of a licensed speech-language pathologist." To implement the provisions of the Act, the Board began the process to promulgate regulations to prescribe the qualifications for and practice of assistant speech-language pathologists. The Notice of Intended Regulatory Action was submitted for Executive Branch review in September of 2014, and the final regulations became effective on July 27, 2016.

To qualify as an assistant, a person must have a bachelor's or associate's degree and documented training by a licensed speech-language pathologist in topics related to the client population to be served; or employment as a speech-language pathologist assistant in a U. S. jurisdiction within the last five years preceding July 27, 2016. A speech-language pathologist supervising an assistant is responsible for determining that the knowledge, skills and clinical experience of the

### DRAFT

assistant are sufficient to ensure competency to perform any tasks to which the assistant is assigned. The speech-language pathologist is required to document competency after training and direct observation of the assistant's performance of such tasks, and a record of skills and competencies must be maintained.

The scope of practice for an assistant in Virginia, as set out in regulations, is consistent with the Responsibilities Within the Scope for Speech-Language Pathology Assistants published by the American Speech-Language Hearing Association (ASHA). The duties prescribed by regulation include both the delivery of client services and administrative support for the SLP. The duties must be those planned, designed, and supervised by a licensed speech-language pathologist to include the following:

1. Assist with speech, language and hearing screenings without linical interpretation of results.

2. Assist during assessment of a client exclusive of administration or interpretation.

3. Perform activities for each session that are routine and do not require professional judgment, in accordance with a plan developed and directive by the speech-language pathologist who retains the professional responsibility for the client.

4. Document a client's performance and report in rmation to the supervising speech-language pathologist.

5. Assist with programming augmentative and alternative communication devices and assist the client in repetitive use of such devices.

6. Sign or initial informal treatment notes and, wen request, co-sign formal documents with the supervising speech-language pathologist.

7. Engage in the following authorities:

a. Preparing materials;

b. Scheduling of appointments and activities:

c. Preparing charts, records, graphs and other derical duties;

d. Performing checks and mathicipage of equipment; and

e. Assisting a client with transitioning to and from therapy sessions.

8. Perform duties not or wise restricted to the practice of speech-language pathology.

Likewise, the limitations on the assistant's scope of practice in Virginia are consistent with the Responsibilities Outside the Scope for Speech-Language Pathology Assistants published by ASHA. A speech anguage pathologist assistant is not allowed to do the following:

1. Represent himser as a speech sanguage pathologist.

2. Perform standardized or agn-standardized diagnostic tests or any formal or informal evaluations.

3. Perform procedures that require a professional level of clinical acumen and technical skill.

4. Tabulate or interpret results and observations of feeding and swallowing evaluations or screenings performed by a speech-language pathologist.

5. Participate in formal conferences or meetings without the presence of the supervising speech-language pathologist.

6. Provide interpretative information to the client, the family of the client or others regarding the client's status or service.

7. Write, develop, or modify a client's treatment plan.

Comment [MCI1]: Reads strangely to me – consider Either "directly observe the assistant's performance" or" conduct direct observation of"

### **DRAFT**

- 8. Assist in or provide services as specified in subsection C unless directed by the supervising speech-language pathologist.
- 9. Sign any formal documents in lieu of the supervising speech-language pathologist.
- 10. Select a client for service or discharge a client from service.
- 11. Make a decision on the need for additional services or make referrals for service,
- 12. Disclose clinical or confidential information either orally or in writing to anyone other than the supervising speech-language pathologist, unless mandated by law or authorized by the supervising speech-language pathologist.
- 13. Develop or determine the swallowing or feeding strategies or precautions for a client or provide feeding or swallowing treatment.

Supervision of an assistant is the responsibility of a speech-tanguage pathologist who retains full legal and ethical responsibility for the client. Therefore, a peech-language pathologist cannot be assigned to supervise an assistant without the speech language pathologist's knowledge and consent by the assistant and the licensee documented prior to assumption of supervisory responsibilities.

A speech-language pathologist is allowed to super ise the equivalent of two full-time assistants, which is the standard recommended by ASHA. The frequency in which the speech-language pathologist personally delivers treatment or services to a client who is receiving some services from an assistant is up to the professional indement of the speech-language pathologist and has to be determined by the treatment needs if the client, the type of services being provided, and the setting in which the client is being served. The speech-language pathologist must provide the level of supervision to the section of at least two client sessions for each assistant being supervised every 30 days to directly observe and evaluate the performance of the assistant, as documented in the client record.

### Criteria for Regulation and Previous Study by the Board of Health Professions

Directed by \$54.1-2409.2 white Code of Virginia, the Board of Health Professions has adopted Policies and Procedures for the Evaluation of the Need to Regulate Health Occupations and Professions to reform interested parties concerning that board's authority to investigate the need for state regulation of health care providers and its approach in conducting such investigations. While this review was conducted by the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology rather than by the Board of regulation of a health care profession.

Criterion One: Risk for Harm to the Consumer. The unregulated practice of the health occupation will harm or endanger the public health, safety or welfare. The harm is recognizable and not remote or dependent on tenuous argument. The harm results from: (a) practices inherent in the occupation, (b) characteristics of the clients served, (c) the setting or supervisory arrangements for the delivery of health services, or (d) from any combination of these factors.

Criterion Two: Specialized Skills and Training. The practice of the health occupation requires specialized education and training, and the public needs to have benefits by assurance of initial and continuing

**Comment [MCI2]:** Does this refer to our document or the ASHA one? This may need an adjustment to make it clear.

**Comment [MCI3]:** Should we also include that the treating/supervising SLP also must see each client/patient/student every 30 days?

### DRAFT

occupational competence. Included would be the educational requirements for entry and whether those programs are accredited. Also included is whether there are national, regional, and/or state examinations available to assess entry-level competency.

**Criterion Three:** The functions and responsibilities of the practitioner require independent judgment and the members of the occupational group practice autonomously.

Criterion Four: The scope of practice is distinguishable from other licensed, certified and registered occupations, in spite of possible overlapping of professional duties, methods of examination, instrumentation, or therapeutic modalities.

Criterion Five: The economic costs to the public of regulating the economic group are justified. These costs result from restriction of the supply of practitioner, and the cost of operation of regulatory boards and agencies.

Criterion Six: There are no alternatives to State regulary of the occupation which adequately protect the public.

In 2000, the Board of Health Professions ("BHP") was directed by the General Assembly to study the Need to Regulate Speech-Language Pathology. Assistants. In its study, BHP conducted a policy literature review that described what speech-language pathologists and their assistants are known to do, the established guidelines to supervision, information about the types and prevalence of communication disorders, and information about the education programs for assistive personnel in the United States.

Current relevant federal and state laws and regulations were extended, and disciplinary information was obtained from states regulating speech-language pathology assistive personnel. Relevant, available malpragatice insurance coverage information was obtained as was court case history for malpractice of speech-surgeage pathology assistants.

Findings of the 2000 Bry study were:

- Based upon information obtained, the occupation, referred to as "speech-language pathology assistant," itself, appears to lack standard definition. Although assistants are regulated in a number of other states under the direction of speech-language pathologists, there are in autional private credentialing standards (as is routinely the case for groups seeking regulation) to define entry level competencies and no professionally validated job analyses to help define exactly what they do.
- There is insufficient information concerning the number of practitioners and their actual duties in Virginia practice settings (including the schools). Currently, there are no SLPA education programs in Virginia, and although such programs exist in some other states, there are no accreditation standards. The American Speech-Hearing-Language Association is considering development of such standards; however, the Board was informed by the Speech-Hearing-Language Association of Virginia that they are at least two years in the offing.
- Disciplinary information from other states licensing speech-language pathology assistants indicates that problems have been minimal to nonexistent. There are no known

### DRAFT

malpractice cases or liability insurance claims made as a result of the work of speech-language pathology assistants in Virginia or the nation.

• In their deliberations, the Board members held that they did not have adequate, objective insight into who (and how many) are doing what to whom and at what level of competency in Virginia. Further, they had no knowledge of any specific harm occurring in Virginia. With no empirical basis to render a rational decision, they chose to take no position on the issue of the need to regulate speech-language pathology assistants.

### Information from the American Speech-Language Hearing Association (ASHA)

To inform its review, the Committee studied documents obtained from ASHA including the *Speech-Language pathology Assistant Scope of Practice*. As noted above, the Committee found that current regulations for assistants in Virginia were consistent with the responsibilities within the scope of practice and those that are considered to be outside the scope of practice for assistants. Additionally, the supervisory role, the guidelines for a ratio of SLP/assistant, and the minimum requirements for the frequency and amount of supervision were consistent with the ASHA document.

The ASHA recommendation for qualifications on an assistant exceed the requirement in Virginia in that it would require an "approved course of academic study, field work under the supervision of an ASHA-certified and/or licensed SLP, and on-the-job training specific to SLPA responsibilities and workplace behaviors." ASHA specifies that the academic course of study must include an associate's degree in an SLPA program or a bachelor's degree in a speech-language pathology or communication disorders program and successful completion of at least 100 hours of supervised field work and demonstration of competency in the skills required of an assistant. The Committee obtained from ASHA a listing of training programs in the U.S., but qualified the listing as "not been reviewed or evaluated in any way" by ASHA. There were no training programs listed in Virginia nor were any listed for neighboring states with the exception of North Carolina that has two associate's degree programs developed specific to their regulations.

The Committee also reviewed a state-by-state chart of "Support Personnel" both in school settings and in non-school work settings. There appeared to be a wide range of job titles, educational and training requirements, regulatory schemes, supervisory ratios, and continuing education. There were eight (8) states listed as licensing speech-language pathology assistants.

### Information from Other States on the Regulation of Assistants

To further inform its review, the Committee looked at laws and regulations from North Carolina, Tennessee, Maryland, Kentucky, Minnesota, Utah, and Oregon, as well as a sunrise review currently being conducted in Vermont. In North Carolina and Tennessee, an assistant is registered to work under the supervision of a licensed SLP; in Maryland, an assistant may be licensed but has a limited scope of practice under supervision. In Kentucky, an assistant may be licensed but only for employment in the school systems. Minnesota and Utah regulate the qualifications and scope of practice for assistants similar to requirements in Virginia. Oregon

### **DRAFT**

certifies assistants with a similar scope of practice and supervisory expectations. Vermont has not yet concluded its review.

Regardless of the level of regulation, other states appear to have adopted similar rules for the duties that may be assigned to an assistant, the limitations on practice, and requirements for supervision.

### Options Considered by the Committee

Based on the information and documentation presented and discussed, the Committee considered the following options and questions:

1) Licensure of SLPA.

What is the rationale for licensure?

What educational qualifications should be required?

What practical training should be required

What should be the requirements for supervisors and for supervisor?

What should be the scope of practice?

What should we anticipate to be the impact of licensure?

- 2) Certification (title protection) SLPA. Same questions as for licensur.
- 3) Registration of SLPA.
  Same questions of the sensure
- 4) No additional egulation at this time.

Factors to be considered for this option would be: Board regulations only in effect since July 27, 2016; universal linearing for school SLPs only recently implemented; on-going work by ASHA on minutal competency requirements; and BHP criteria for regulation.

#### Recommendations and Radonale:

Based on its review and the criteria for regulation, the Committee unanimously agreed that licensure of assistant SLPs was vert appropriate. There was support for certification or registration in order to have some accountability for assistants to the Board; however it was acknowledged that regulation of assistants would not alleviate the responsibility and accountability of the SLPs was supervise their practice. Therefore, the Committee recommended the following:

- That § 54.1-2605 be amended to use the title of speech-language pathology assistants (SLPA); to be consistent with the term used throughout ASHA documents and in all other states.
- 2. That the Board continue its review of the practice and regulation of speech-language assistants; and
- 3. That the General Assembly take no additional action at this time.

Comment [MCI4]: Consider adding "and review data on SLPA use and SLPA/SLP supervisory agreements submitted to the BASLP in accordance with Virginia requirements"

### DRAFT

The rationale for its recommendations is as follows:

- 1. There are no SLPA (assistant) educational/training programs in Virginia. Persons with a baccalaureate degree may be employed as assistant speech-language pathologists or may pursue a master's degree to qualify for licensure. Licensure or certification of assistant would necessitate graduation from an approved or accredited educational program, but there is no program at the associate level. To limit assistant licensure or certification to graduates of approved or accredited programs would severely curtail the supply of persons currently qualified for employment as assistants and would have a devastating effect on speech-language services, especially in public schools.
- 2. There are no existing measures of competency such as a national licensing or certifying examination. Every professional regulated by DHP, whether licensed, certified, or registered, must pass a competency examination. While there is such an examination in speech-language pathology, it is designed for a master's-level graduate in preparation for licensure as an SLP. Development of a Virginia examination that is psychometrical sound and reliable at the assistant level would be an extremely costly endeavor and, since all of the health regulatory boards are self-finded, would put the cost for an assistant license out of reach.
- 3. The Board's regulations for qualifications, the scope of practice, and supervision of assistants have just become final and errective on July 27, 2016. Speech-language pathologists who supervise assistants and the amployers arimarily public school divisions, have for any sufficient opportunity to implement the new rules and to understand the implications. Additionally there has been an insufficient amount of experience with those regulations to determine whether they are adequate to protect the public. The Board soliceus it is premature to revise rules for assistants or to add another level of regulation at this time.
- 4. Prior to 2015, speech-language pathologists practicing in public schools could hold a literate issued by the Board of Education with an endorsement in speech-language pathology. Chapter 781 of the 2014 General Assembly mandated that, effective July 1, 2015, an individual must hold a varid school speech-language pathologist license issued by the Virginia Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology in order to practice speech-language pathology in Virginia public elementary and secondary schools.

The legislation further provided that that any individual who held an active, renewable license issued by the Board of Education with a valid endorsement in speech-language pathology on June 30, 2014, shall be deemed qualified to obtain a school speech-language pathologist license from the Virginia Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology until July 1, 2016, or the date of expiration of such person's license issued by the Virginia Board of Education, whichever is later. Any impact of a requirement for a school speech-language pathology license issued by the Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology is not fully known until the expiration of the "grandfathering" provision. With a universal license, SLPs in public schools are now accountable to the

### **DRAFT**

Board for their practice and for students who receive services from assistants who they supervise.

- 5. Members of the Committee report that ASHA is reviewing the establishment of credentialing assistants by some means of competency evaluation, approval of educational/training programs, and/or creation of an examination for assistants. Such a credential and/or approval of programs could provide a rational basis for issuance of a license, certification, or registration by the Virginia Board.
- 6. The Board did not find that licensure or certification of assistant speech-language pathologists met any of the six criteria listed in the Board of Health Professions' Policies and Procedures for the Evaluation of the Need to Regulate Health Occupations and Professions. For this and other reasons as stated above, the Board does not recommend licensure, certification, or registration of assistant speech-language pathologists at this time.

